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    Mosier City Council Meeting Minutes    
December 10th, 2014

Mosier Creek Terrace 7:00 p.m.

Special Public/Regular Council Meeting


Council: Mayor Andrea Rogers; Councilors Arlene Burns, Peny Wallace, Emily Reed, Mary Lou Perry
Staff: City Manager Kathy Fitzpatrick
Absent: None     

Excused: Councilors Garth Kightingler
Audience: See attached Sign Up Sheet
CALL TO ORDER
Meeting was called to order by Mayor Rogers at 7:05 p.m.  Mayor Rogers welcomed the public and the Panel members. 
INTRODUCTION OF PANEL
         Manager Fitzpatrick introduced the panel members and summarized the focus of each presentation.
FACILITATOR 

        Barb Ayers, Mosier Resident and new Hood River County Emergency Manager, gave an introduction to the purpose of the overall public event and an explanation of the process.  After each presentation, Ayers will gather questions from the audience and Council written on 3 x 5 cards to be answered at the end.

Note:  Complete presentations can be accessed at cityofmosier.com.
1. Brock Nelson, UPRR Representative:  
Project from Construction to Completion

Nelson gave a brief description of the proposed project, which is a 5-mile extension of the existing siding that would become a double track.  The double track will run on the north side of the existing track.  The current siding is the shortest siding between Hermiston and Portland and UPRR regularly runs 1.5-mile trains.  Trains can’t get much longer than that because train engines don’t have the power to run more cars.  The Mosier stretch is a big bottleneck because it is difficult for trains to pass each other using the short siding.  Nelson said that the horn blowing that occurs now because of the siding will go away.  He surmised that the loud squealing noise may also be mitigated because trains won’t have to use their brakes as much.  The current speed through Mosier is 30 miles/hr and will stay that speed.  The construction activity itself should last about 12-15 months.  He gave more details about the construction activity and access points, all of which can be found in his powerpoint linked from the City of Mosier website.
2.  Peter Olmstead, US Army Corps of Engineers
Project Permitting Process

Michael Turaski, US Army Corps of Engineers

Olmstead will be the project manager of this project for the Corps.  He just received the application the week prior and said that it will take time for him to deem the application complete.  When the application is deemed complete, there will be a 30 day public comment period for the application.  He urged the audience to sign up to receive notice of the public comment period.  His full presentation can be found on the City of Mosier website.
3.  Angie Brewer, Wasco County Planning Department
Project Permitting Process

Brewer detailed the Scenic Area review process for UP’s application for the project.  The County planners will be focusing on the impacts to the Scenic, Natural, Cultural, or Recreational qualities of the Columbia Gorge.  The application has not yet been submitted to the County.  Brewer said that this application would not be handled administratively, but will elevate the process to the Planning Commission, the Wasco County Commissioners, and relevant public hearings with specific time windows for public comment.  More information regarding general scenic area permitting procedures can be found on Wasco County Planning Department website.
4.  Kristy Beauchamp, Wasco County Emergency Manager
Public Health and Safety 

Beauchamp described the services of the Wasco County Emergency Management Program, and then addressed the issues regarding Rail Incidents, as preparedness is very limited.  Part of the reason is that it is financially prohibitive to keep the staff and equipment capable of addressing a hazardous materials incident.  Beauchamp’s presentation can be accessed on the City of Mosier’s website.
5.  Peter Cornelison, Friends of the Columbia Gorge

             Rick Till, Friends of the Columbia Gorge

             Alternative Perspectives on Project

         Cornelison said that the ultimate goal of UPRR is to develop a double track through the Gorge in order to significantly increase capacity.  He explained that the new tar sands oil in Utah is just coming online and that UP would freight it from Utah to the proposed and existing West Coast terminals through the Gorge and through Mosier.  If there were ever a derailment with tar sands oil, cleanup would be difficult or impossible because the tar is heavy and sinks.  The National Transportation Safety Board is recommending reforms for dangerous Rail practices, but the Rail Roads don’t have to have safety plans that completely address possible incidents.  
Till then explained the permitting hurdles that the project would have to meet, including NEPA, EIS,  Endangered Species Act, Special Management Areas in the Scenic Area, and the Clean Water Act.  His presentation can be accessed on the city of Mosier’s website, and is a good overview for citizens wanting to participate in the permitting process of this proposed project.
6. Zack Hunter, ODOT Rail Crossing Safety Staff 

Zack was available for specific questions regarding Rail Safety and Crossings
QUESTIONS from Council and the Public
1. How many more trains a day would the double track allow?  5-7 additional trains

2. Will any tax payer dollars be spent on this project?  No. (NELSON)
3. What are UP’s responsibilities for safety?  UP works with State and Federal agencies and has an obligation to clean up to the satisfaction of the agencies. (NELSON)
4. Squealing control/noise control:  Nelson is working with new greaser manager on the problem.  (NELSON)
5. Will the Corps require wetlands mitigation within the project area/impact zone?  The Corps wants to see mitigation within the watershed as much as is practical.  (OLMSTEAD)
6. How will the fill be brought in?  Much of the fill will be generated onsite, but some will be brought in by truck or train.  (NELSON)
7. What will happen to the path that exists on the north side of the RR tracks currently?  That path is illegal and will be eliminated because the track will be built on the north side.  (NELSON and HUNTER)
8. Will access to Rock Creek Park be blocked in the summer?  To the extent possible, the RR is committed to keeping the access open.  (NELSON)
Barb Ayers, facilitator, then concluded the q/a period and thanked everyone for coming.  Mayor Rogers called for a 10-minute break.
BUSINESS 

1. Council to Determine the Results of the November 4th Election

Council unanimously approved the results of the November 4th Election, with the understanding that the Write-In candidate Sita Sanders was not interested in applying for the seat.  

2. Approval of Cost Share Agreement with Oregon Department of Forestry for Dead Pine/Beetle Kill Tree Removal.  

Council unanimously approved the ability of the Mayor to sign a Cost Share Grant Agreement with the Oregon Department of Forestry for Dead Pine/Beetle Kill Tree Removal.

3. Approval of Jason Eatwell, citizen appointee to the Personnel Committee.

Council unanimously approved Jason Eatwell to the Personnel Committee.
Meeting adjourned at 10:00 p.m.                         Approved this 7th day of January, 2014
                                                                            Attest:

___________________________________      _________________________________

Arlene Burns, Mayor                                          Kathleen Fitzpatrick, City Manager

